Stanton Township Planning Commission Meeting August 8th, 2023

Approved Minutes

Attending: Chair, Hannah Regenscheid; Secretary, Cheryle Peters, Commissioner, Bill Hoyt; Mary Lundell, Danny Lundell; Rosie Schluter, Kathy Anderson, Laurie Johnson, Curtis Forehand, Terry Forehand, Bobby Underwood, Joe Prestwood, Alex Unger, David Spranger, Doug Rechtzigel, Don Crook, Tom Fletcher;  Jenelle Sternitzky attended via Zoom. 
Pledge of Allegiance: Chair, Hannah Regenscheid, called the meeting to order; the pledge of allegiance was recited.
Approval of the Agenda:  Time was dedicated to review the agenda; Hannah Regenscheid made a motion to approve the agenda, adding Adam Templin and a density study within Rice County.  Bill Hoyt seconded the motion to approve the agenda, as adjusted. The motion passed, 3/0.
Approval of Minutes from July 11th, 2023: Time was dedicated to review the July 11th meeting minutes; Hannah Regenscheid made a motion to approve the July 11th meeting minutes. Bill Hoyt seconded the motion. The motion passed 3/0.
Public to Speak: 
Public Hearing 7:15
Chair Regenscheid suspended the Regularly Scheduled Planning Commission meeting, opening the public hearing. She read aloud the notice published in the Cannon Falls Beacon.  She invited the applicants to the podium to make their request. Laurie Johnson, Terry Forehand and Curtis Forehand, as Beneficiaries of Patricia and Arden Forehand,  requested consideration for a Variance on section density, also affecting quarter, quarter density.  Section 36 currently sites 14 unplatted dwellings. Parcel #410362500 is 24.53 acres in the township’s A-2 zone.   Goodhue County zones the parcel A-2.  
13 people signed the attendance record.

The following people spoke:

· Bobby Underwood, 33020 County 24 Boulevard, stated opposition to the permitting for construction; the parcel is located in the floodplain; he offered photos of the 1998 flood of the Little Cannon River. Mr. Underwood was concerned for his property and the effect of engineering specifics. 
· Laurie Johnson, 33260 County 24 Boulevard, asserted that the photos were not descriptive and that her family had lived in the area in the 1970’s without issue.
· Kathy Anderson, representing the applicants for a sale of the parcel, stated that she had had discussion with a Department of Natural Resources staff person; he assured her that the DNR could assist with some engineering specifics, for the site, to make it suitable for construction.  She noted that the request was for one lot of record; no subdivision of the property was being proposed.  
· Doug Rechtizegel, 33229 55th Avenue Way, stated that he is a neighbor, owning property contiguous to the Forehands for 45 years.  He noted that he had conducted business with Arden Forehand and had known him to have been reputable in that agreement.  

· Tom Fletcher, 33205 57th Avenue, referenced the outdoor concerts that had occurred in Cannon Falls Township; he expressed concern about similar development of the parcel in question.  
· Jenelle Sternitzky, 30991 Oxford Mill Road, referenced Minnesota § 394.27 sub.7:  “Economic considerations alone do not constitute practical difficulties.”
· David Spranger, 1859 Grand Avenue, St. Paul, MN noted that other properties in the section have similar characteristics regarding DNR mapping; they constitute more than 12 dwellings in Section 36; currently 14 dwellings are sited in Section 36.
Chair Regenscheid called three times for further comment; hearing no further comments or questions from the public, she closed the public hearing, and opened the public hearing for Alex Unger, 7:30pm.  She read aloud the notice published in the Cannon Falls Beacon.  Chair Regenscheid invited Mr. Unger to the podium to make his request.  
Alex Unger, 3824 325th Street, is requesting a Zoning Certificate approving the construction of a 60x80 pole shed approximately 82 feet from the east property line. Mr. Unger requested an18 foot Variance on the east Side Setback in the township’s A-2, zoning district; the parcel size is MOL 4.5 acres. Goodhue County zones the parcel A-2. 
Mr. Unger stated his preference to retain a mature tree and site the building door toward center of the building for optimum access.  He noted that he had discussed the matter with his neighbor to the east; he had no opposition to the 18 feet proposal. Chair Regenscheid called for comments or questions from the public, twice; on the third call, the public hearing for Mr. Unger was closed, resuming the Regularly Scheduled Planning Commission meeting for discussion among the commissioners. 

Zoning Requests:
1. Laurie Johnson, Terry Forehand and Curtis Forehand, as Beneficiaries of Patricia and Arden Forehand, requested a Variance on section density, also affecting quarter, quarter density.  
Discussion ensued regarding the request for the Section Density Variance in Section 36; Hannah noted that no “extraordinary circumstances” were noted as criteria for recommendation, to the Town Board of Supervisors’ for approval. Bill Hoyt noted that the section was saturated; he explained that it would be difficult to open the Section for more dwellings, under the current criteria used for granting variances.    
Cheryle Peters noted the flood plain issue and Goodhue County‘s initial concern regarding engineering specifics, as well as a Section density issue with an added quarter/quarter issue noted. Cheryle agreed that the Section is overbuilt with 14 dwellings sited.  She noted that she would be “hard pressed” to recommend approval to the Town Board.  
Bill Hoyt made a motion to reject the request for a Density Variance by Laurie Johnson, Curtis Forehand and Terry Forehand, beneficiaries of Arden and Patricia Forehand, affecting Parcel #410362500, 24.53 acres, sending the proposal on to the Board of Supervisors for their full consideration, August 15th, 2023  Cheryle seconded the motion as it had been stated.  The motion carried 3/0.  The applicants were advised to attend the Town Board meeting August 15th, for a review.  
2. Alex Unger, 3824 325th Street, requested an 18 foot Variance for the east Side Setback in the township’s A-2, zoning district; the parcel size is MOL 4.5 acres. Goodhue County zones the parcel A-2. The variance would allow the construction of a 60x80 pole shed, approximately 82 feet from the east property line.  
Chair Regenscheid inquired about an onsite inspection; Ken Burns stated that he had been to the site for an inspection.  He noted that the land is basically level, east to west. In his opinion, the preferred siting was related to “aesthetics”. There didn’t seem to be a visible geographical concern.  
Hannah invited a motion.  Hearing none, Hannah made a motion to reject the Side Setback Variance to site the 60x80 shed, moving the action on to the Town Board.  Bill Hoyt seconded the motion.  The motion carried 3/0.  Mr. Unger was advised to attend the Town Board meeting for a review, August 15th.  
3. Adam Templin, 33721 57th Avenue, requested a Zoning Certificate approving the construction of a 24x24 deck, attached to the south side of his home, 16x24 covered. Concrete footings would be used.  Parcel 410363100, 20 acres is zoned A-2 by Stanton Township;  the site plan was reviewed with setbacks 109 feet away from the right of way, 500 feet on the west side.
Hannah Regenscheid made a motion to recommend, to the Town Board, approval of the request for a Zoning certificate to construct the deck addition, to 33721 57th Avenue in Section 36. Bill Hoyt seconded the motion; the motion carried 3/0. Mr. Templin was advised to attend the Town Board meeting August 15th, for a review.  
Old Business: 
1. Discussion ensued regarding township density controls referenced in Rice County and Dakota County jurisdictions, Bridgewater Township has its own Planning Commission and functions similarly to Stanton Township. Sciota Township, is located in Dakota County. Density controls are treated per district. The concept is viewed differently within cities and municipalities. Bill offered some hand outs for reference.  Some density limits are controlled per quarter section. 
Rice County handles most of the permits regarding zoning, including density.  
Bill would like to take up the Transfer of Development Rights concept for a more in depth study and consider any merits that might be appropriate to apply to Stanton Township jurisdiction. The concept was slated for review in September, by the Planning Commission, as a density related issue.  Hannah noted that § 394.325 is mostly about Planning, Development and Zoning.  Bill offered to do some study on the meshing of the varied statutes.  
Bill noted that some of the case law has determined that a number of the statutes on the books are unconstitutional.  Hannah noted that repeals are usually noted as such when posted on line.  
New Business:  
· Lists For SOP:
· Discussion ensued regarding the Ordinance as it currently reads; some housekeeping might be in order.  
· Applicant interviewing lists were discussed; workflow charting was discussed as a way to help applicants through the permitting process; publishing the criteria for granting Variances as a standalone document was discussed.
· List of items to bring to meetings

Ordinance Review: 
Reports  of Meetings Attended: 
Announcements: 
· Planning Commissioners, were asked to please complete and sign a time sheet for Planning Commission service ending August 15th, 2023.  Thank you.

Adjourn: Hannah Regenscheid made a motion to adjourn @8:24pm. Bill Hoyt seconded the motion.  The motion passed 3/0. 
Respectfully submitted,
________________________________________________________

Cheryle Peters

Clerk, Stanton Township

Hannah Regenscheid
Chair, Stanton Township Planning Commission

_________________________________________________________
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